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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on March 26, 2018.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mr. Jeffrey 
Markley, and Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mr. 
Markley presided and called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment, 
Compensation, and Discipline of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 
121.22(G)(1) and Collective Bargaining Review 121.22(G)(4). 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:00 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 
 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the employment, 
compensation, and discipline of public employees and collective bargaining review, and 
reconvened their meeting at 7:09 P.M.   
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Fire Department – Old Business:  Tabling OAG Supplement Document 
2. Town Hall – New Business: Tabling Street Light Contract 
3. Late Addition: Town Hall – New Business: NOPEC Event Sponsorship 

 
MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. Benza moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ March 12, 2018 regular 
meeting as submitted. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of February 
2018.  He attended the DARE graduation at Kenston Intermediate School.  This year, the 
Sherriff’s Department ran the program.  They have begun planning for Safety Town, which is 
at the end of June.  The Golf Outing is planned for May 25, 2018 with all proceeds going to 
fund Safety Town and two $1,500 scholarships for graduating Kenston seniors. All of the 
cruisers are now in and ready to go.  Chief Bokovitz then took a few minutes to speak about 
his friend and mentor, Chief James P. Jimison, who passed away.  The complete police 
report for February 2018 is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Assistant Chief Wayne Burge presented the fire department report for the month of 
February 2018.  He reported that the Egg Hunt was well attended and supported by the 
community.  It was a nice day, and the helicopter was able to land.  He also updated the 
trustees on the progress of the engine that is currently being built for the township.  The 
complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of 
February 2018.   Zoning took in receipts of $3,325.00 for February and had three new home 
starts.  She is currently reviewing plans for Canyon Ridge, a new cluster development in 
Canyon Lakes off of the newly renamed Clayton Trail. There will be 37 sub-lots for 
townhouse style homes.  The Geauga County Park District is working on a project to add 
buildings, parking, driveways, and a playground to Ellerin Park located at 7250 Country 
Lane in a Passive Public Park zoning district.  Because the Park District is a political 
subdivision and there is case law that states political subdivisions are only required to 
attempt to comply with township zoning, the park district is declining to apply for zoning 
certificates.  Mrs. Endres has several comments pertaining to Public Passive Park zoning 
which include: 

1. The trails would be permitted uses. 
2. The proposed buildings would be conditional uses. 
3. The playground would be a conditional use in the Active Public Park zoning district, 

but is not permitted in the Public Passive Park district. 
4. Trails were located within 100 feet of a residentially zoned property.  The Park has 

indicated that the trails will be relocated to meet the zoning setback and a revised 
plan will be provided to the township. 

The complete zoning report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
OAG Supplement Document 
 
 This item is tabled until the next meeting. 
  
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Training Request Ratification 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to ratify the training request for Assistant Chief Wayne 
Burge to attend the Ohio Seminar for Global Leaders in Fire Investigations at the Ohio Fire 
Academy in Reynoldsburg, OH from March 20-21, 2018 at an estimated cost of $215.00 
with the use of a township vehicle per the recommendation of the fire chief.   This was an 
emergency request that has already been approved by email by Mr. Markley and Mrs. 
O’Brien based on the fact that Assistant Chief Burge had been closed out of this training 
initially and then notified when a spot became available. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Bid – Turnout Gear 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the request for the Fire Department to 

advertise and go out for bid for 45 sets of turnout gear as outlined in the memo dated March 

20, 2018 per the recommendation of the fire chief. The request for bid will be advertised 

once in a newspaper of general circulation within the township and continuously on the 

township website, abiding by all statutory requirements for posting the notice pursuant to 

ORC 505.37. 

 

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 
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Pay Grade Increases – Full-Time Firefighters 

 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the pay grade increases for the full time 
firefighters listed below from Probationary Firefighter D to Firefighter D in the amount of 
$58,166.71 per year effective April 14, 2018 per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 

- Phillip Anders, Charles Bolt, William German,  
Nathan Liptak, James Riley, Darrell Rose 

 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 
 

Training Request - Bolt 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the training request for Charles Bolt to attend 
the Navigate 2018 – EMS Charts User Conference in Pittsburgh, PA from April 17-19, 2018 
at an estimated cost of $1,099.18 with the use of a township vehicle per the 
recommendation of the fire chief. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request - Burge 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the training request for Wayne Burge to 
attend the Navigate 2018 – EMS Charts User Conference in Pittsburgh, PA from April 17-19, 
2018 at an estimated cost of $605.00 with the use of a township vehicle per the 
recommendation of the fire chief. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Travel Request 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the travel request for Captain John Dobies 
and Firefighter Charles Bolt to travel to the Pierce Manufacturing facility in Appleton, WI the 
first week of April at an approximate cost of $1,125.00 per the recommendation of the fire 
chief.  This trip is for the purpose of meeting with Pierce engineers to finalize configurations 
for our new fire engine purchase. This trip is the first of three that are customary as a new 
fire engine is built. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request - Measures 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the training request for Bill Measures to 
attend the Fire Department Instructors Conference in Indianapolis, IN from April 24-28, 2018 
at an estimated cost of $2,219.85 per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request - Bolt 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the training request for Charles Bolt to attend 
the Fire Department Instructors Conference in Indianapolis, IN from April 24-28, 2018 at an 
estimated cost of $1,140.00 with the use of a township vehicle per the recommendation of 
the fire chief. 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
NOPEC Grant – Rescind Signing Authority 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to rescind the authority given to the chairman at the last 
meeting to sign the NOPEC Grant Agreement. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
NOPEC Grant – Authorize Fiscal Officer 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to authorize the fiscal officer to sign the NOPEC Grant 
Agreement as approved by legal counsel. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Bid Award Recommendation – Road Maintenance Materials 
 

 Mrs. Benza made a motion to award the bid for various road maintenance materials 
to The Arms Trucking Company and Kokosing Materials, Inc. as outlined in the bid 
tabulation table dated March 1, 2018, pursuant to the recommendation of the service 
director. The referenced table is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these 
minutes.  
 

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion, which was passed unanimously. 

 

Clean-Up Days Mailer 

 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the mailer for the township’s Clean-Up Days 
which will be mailed to all township residents per the recommendation of the service 
director.  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 

Fee Waiver Request – Kenston Timmons PTO 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the 
Kenston Timmons PTO for the River Road Park Pavilion on July 14, 2018 in the amount of 
$50.00 per the recommendation of the service director. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Fee Waiver Request – The Trees Condominium Association 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from The Trees 
Condominium Association for the Burns Lindow building on May 10, 2018 in the amount of 
$60.00 per the recommendation of the service director. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
ODOT Summer Salt Contract – Resolution 03262018-A 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve Resolution 03262018-A authorizing 
participation in the ODOT Summer Contract for Road Salt per the recommendation of the 
service director. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Proposed Dog Park 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the creation of a dog park at Centerville Mills 
Park consistent with plans presented per the recommendation of the parks committee and 
the service director. The trustees noted that there are still a few items that are procedurally 
required before final approval will be considered. Mr. Markley has been working with legal 
counsel to get those items in place. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Geauga SWCD Annual Appropriations 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve 2018 Annual Appropriations in support of 
Geauga Soli and Water Conservation District services in the amount of $4,000.00. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Mrs. Benza added that the trustees need to be aware of and pay attention to items 
being addressed by GSWCD as there have been some procedural concerns involving (but 
not by) GSWCD through the County Commissioners’ Office. 
 
Girl Scout Gold Award 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to issue a proclamation of recognition on the 
achievement of her Girl Scout Gold Award to Elise Markley. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
  

Street Lighting Contract with NOPEC 

 

 This item is tabled until the next meeting. 

 

FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the purchase order list (Items 2-6) as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.   
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve purchase #1 as submitted by the Fiscal 
Officer.  The township will issue the PO but will not enact it until all donations are received. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Auburn Fence – Dog Park Fence Materials - $5,750.00  
2. Geauga SWCD – 2018 Annual Appropriations – 4,000.00 (General) 
3. Fire CATT, LLC – Hose Testing  2018 - $3,500.00 (Fire) 
4. Geauga Door – Three Door Units - $3,255.00 (Fire) 
5. Cleveland Plumbing Supply – Bulk Pipe Order - $7,330.00 (Roads) 
6. VanCuren Services, Inc. –Tree Removal/Stump Grinding - $9,400.00 (Roads) 
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INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve invoices 1, 2, and 4 listed below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve invoice #3 listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer conditional upon confirmation with the vendor. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans-Nelson – Collective Bargaining - $1,379.53 (General, Police) 
2. Walter Haverfield – Legal Services - $100.00 (General) 
3. Brosius, Johnson, and Griggs LLC – Legal Services - $45.00 (General) 
4. Cargill Inc. – Salt Fill Up - $14,103.17 (PO 315-2017) 

 
Blanket Certificate Renewal 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to approve the blanket certificate listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 

- Other Expenses – Dog Park - $1,000.00 (General) 
 

 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Checks Dated March 13, 2018 through March 26, 2018 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices dated March 13, 2018 
through March 26, 2018 consisting of warrants #29337 through #29429 in the amount of 
$501,968.91. 
 
NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to, and becomes a permanent part of these 
minutes. 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
  

 Mr. Gil Myers asked the trustees how they will spread the word about the dog park.  

The trustees suggested that the parks committee maybe post flyers in addition to the articles 

in the local papers. 

 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. NOPEC: 9-million-dollar break on spring bills 
2. Ohio Gas Association: Questionnaire to give to Properties department. 
3. GGP and SLS: LED light information 
4. ACT Ohio: Prevailing wage training 
5. Julie Mann: Wants a photo of the trustees for a day of national recognition 
6. NOPEC:  Annual meeting on November 13, 2018 

 
LATE ADDITION 
 
TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS 
 
NOPEC Event Sponsorship Program 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to conditionally designate the NOPEC grant money to the 
Chamber of Commerce for the concert in the park. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:42 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 
























